President’s Advisory Committee on Diversity, Tuesday 12 September 2006

Meeting Minutes

Attending: Jackie Alvarez, Brian Fahey, Sandi Francis, Deborah Goodwin, Virgil Jones,   Mariangela Maguire, Rhea Muchalla, Hank Toutain, Mai Lee Vang, Marie Walker, Bob Weisenfeld
Minutes of the May meeting were approved. A discussion of our meeting schedule followed, in an effort to find a more convenient time. Ultimately the group decided that the schedule of meeting Tuesdays from 2:00-3:30 works best for the most people.

Sandi reported on the process for hiring a new Director of Multicultural Programs. A pool of 6 candidates has been identified; phone interviews will be completed shortly. Campus visits will begin thereafter.

A correction to the “Follow-up” document resulted from this discussion: there is no plan to increase staffing of the Diversity Center. Also, Hank stated that the new Director will not be asked to serve as faculty advisor to all campus groups that use the D-Center. The center will continue to be the groups’ home, however. Sharing the responsibility for advising campus groups among faculty and staff was formerly the pattern.

Marie commented that notwithstanding this change, the current job description, coupled with lack of adequate staffing, still suggests that the new Director is being ask to do too much.

Item #3 on the agenda, the possibility of hiring a consultant to advise the committee, was our next topic. Marie gave the background: she and Jim spoke this summer, and Jim mentioned an acquaintance who might be able to undertake this work.

Several concerns were raised in response: first, that we would need to establish a clear agenda for such a consultant, and that we’d want to be able to consider hiring a consultant from a pool of possible candidates. The group agreed that this committee, and former committees, have identified many issues that need to be addressed: a consultant who did likewise would be redundant and conceivably an irritant (“Another consultant!”).

Jackie suggested that a consultant might be able to take our various plans and help the committee craft a strategy for implementing them. Deborah agreed, noting that an outsider can sometimes be used as leverage to bring about change; a consultant might also help us to figure out how to pay for some of our initiatives.

Hank argued that it was important for the committee, for its own sake and for the community’s, to set some goals and accomplish them – to make real progress. Several of the goals listed in the Follow-up report seemed to be viable candidates. Deborah suggested we pursue the following, from Part B of the document:

1. We need to clearly, accurately, and consistently define how we are tracking diversity at Gustavus. Institutional definitions of diversity and underrepresented groups at Gustavus should be clear so change can be assessed accurately. The number of individuals from diverse groups is sometimes calculated by number of persons of color who are citizens of the United States – a measure of domestic diversity. Diversity is also defined as international status or being a citizen of another country. Sometimes these two measures of diversity representation are combined. These definitions and expectations for assessment should come from department heads, deans, and the President.

2. The percentage of underrepresented groups in administrative and support staff positions stands at 6% - less than the numbers for students and faculty. The breakdown in representation for these two employee groups is not available and was not available in 2004. However, because individuals in high-level administrative positions are visible and have the ability to influence the college at many levels, Gustavus should be focused on hiring from underrepresented groups for such positions. Those hiring for new job openings, especially for upper level administrative positions, should be intentional about recruiting from a diverse applicant pool.  
3. We need a more consistent approach to searches for administrative positions to ensure that individuals from underrepresented groups are considered fairly at all stages of the search process (i.e., creating the position, deciding on the job ad, soliciting a pool of applicants, choosing a hiring committee and individuals to interview, etc.).  To maintain objectivity in the hiring process, oversight, or at least advising on the process, should be conducted by a body outside of the division making the hire.  Specific criteria for making a hire should be available at all stages of the hiring process and a mechanism should be in place to insure that the criteria are met.  
16.  Although Gustavus’ 1993 Discrimination and Harassment policy is posted in the All Colleges Policy Handbook, there is no clear set of steps available to those discriminated against or those accused of discrimination regarding specifically where one can contact a grievance officer/advisor. 
With regard to the last point, Deborah suggested that the policy be printed and posted in all campus workplaces. The rest of the discussion focused on the need for diversity to become a significant criterion in administrative hiring, that major administrative positions be subject to the same kinds of scrutiny that faculty hiring involves. Marie noted that Jim is committed to broadening the role of Human Resources, and Jackie advocated that the staff of that office receive more training and support. 

Bob asked who would bear responsibility for implementing such changes; Deborah replied that Jim consistently has stated that he regards himself as responsible, and wants plans whose implementation can be measured and corrected as necessary. She suggested that we do a fact-finding interview with HR, to find out more about campus-wide hiring policies, and then present a plan to the President that suggests how those policies can conform to our diversity goals.

Marie noted that other institutions have such plans; Rea and Mai Lee will research them. Virgil noted that in public colleges and universities, the Affirmative Action Office is usually charged with overseeing the implementation of such plans.

The committee decided that the next round of “diversity audits” would include requests for presentations from HR, Athletics, and College Relations.

Marie asked for suggestions about what to do with the Follow-up Report: we concluded that she would send it to the people who were interviewed last year for their review. Then it will be posted on the PACD website, and its presence announced via faculty-l, Gustavus-l, etc. Bob noted that we should be very clear about our next steps, so that we will be able to respond effectively when people ask about the document.

Virgil announced that first-year students of color will gather this coming weekend for a retreat at Camp Omega, which he, Sujay Rao, Carolyn O’Grady and others have organized. The students will gather with 14 faculty/staff mentors who will be working with them this year.

Respectfully submitted, 

Deborah Goodwin

